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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes
May 26, 2016
1:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Scott Wilson, Jim Love, Danny Becton
Excused: Anna Lopez Brosche
Also:  Paige Johnston - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ali Korman Shelton  – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas, Eric Fuller, Will Williams  – Public Works Department; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:04 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record.
Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity
Public Works Director John Pappas introduced Eric Fuller of the Solid Waste Division to make a presentation on certificates of public convenience and necessity (CONs). The primary purpose of the CONs is to provide for a controlled, efficient and comprehensive solid waste management system that preserves the public health and environmental quality of the city and provides for an enforcement mechanism. He explained the application process and forms. One important factor of a CON is a financial assurance factor – a mechanism that ensures that an operator does not haul solid waste to a site and then abandon it unprocessed or partially processed, leaving a public health hazard. In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg, Mr. Fuller said that the department reviews applications primarily for public health and safety aspects and leaves to the City Council the determination of whether there is a “need” for an additional facility. Applications are reviewed by the Planning Department, Environmental Quality Division and Health Department for their recommendations and any recommended specific conditions on a CON.
Council Member Gulliford questioned why Jacksonville doesn’t enforce flow control on construction and demolition (C&D) debris leaving the city via franchise agreements with those haulers. Robert Campbell of the Council Auditor’s Office said that the time and effort involved in franchising every hauler that carries solid waste in any form would be a daunting task, although theoretically it may be the appropriate thing to do. The collapse of the market for recyclable materials changes disposal patterns and what makes economic sense for the haulers. In response to another question from Mr. Gulliford, Mr. Fuller said that the Florida Department of Transportation did not need a CON for its temporary concrete crushing operation on Atlantic Boulevard at I-95 associated with the Overland Bridge project because the City’s ordinance says that a CON is not required to process material on the site where it is generated. The department has issued approximately 5 CON violation citations in the last 5 years. 
Mr. Fuller said that many other counties in Florida require the same type of information on their permits as Jacksonville does and generally charge higher fees than Jacksonville charges. Chairman Gulliford cited a problem with CON renewals near residential areas where protests generate a political atmosphere that affects the Council’s renewal decision for reasons that are not purely factual. He believes that other counties have a more objective, less political process. Mr. Fuller said that concrete recycling is important to the City meeting its state-mandated recycling goals and suggested that the regulatory system for that waste type might be changed to define concrete as “clean debris” with a registration-type system with reporting requirements rather than a full-blown CON process. Chairman Gulliford said that he would invite several CON holders to the next meeting to discuss their experience with applying for, holding and renewing their CONs. 
Charlie Latham representing the National Waste and Recycling Association said that Jacksonville’s requirement for recyclers to recycle 80% of the material carried to their site is excessive and out of step with the other counties around the state. State law has been changed to apply the recycling requirement to materials that are economically feasible to recycle, and he hopes that Jacksonville will go that same route. Mr. Latham also suggested that CONs be renewed after an initial 5 years and then, if there are no violations, that the next renewal be after 10 years. He believes that Jacksonville’s initial CON requirements closely mirror the FDEP’s requirements and the renewal process is somewhat more stringent than most counties require. Chairman Gulliford suggested the idea of a temporary permit for on-site concrete crushing operations as a means of providing an enforcement mechanism against illegal import and processing of concrete from other sites, which usually happens at night.
Marshall  Adkisson of Bonfeld Investments agreed with the earlier discussion about the politicization of renewals when residential development encroaches on the site and neighbors protest the renewal. 

John Bernard, a consulting engineer who handles CONs, said that the politics of CONs are very costly to the applicants when council members drag out the process to please their constituents and hopes that practice can be reined in. The City’s CON application duplicates requirements already imposed by other agencies which causes a duplication of effort. Zoning is crucial to locating these operations and should be the place where the political battles are fought. Council Member Wilson said that he could envision changing the renewal process to make it easier for facilities not located near residential areas.
Mr. Gulliford asked the Solid Waste Division for recommendations for a future meeting for ordinance code changes that would improve and simplify the CON system. The topics for the next meeting will be an overview of the solid waste enterprise fund and household hazardous waste collection.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:18 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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